GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 20 October 2022 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms V. Heaton (Chair)

Ms H. Hannan (Deputy Chair)

Mr F. Crompton 

Ms M. Kelly
Mr A. Jones 

Mr M. Wade

Apologise


Mrs Moughtin
In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	22/054

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the October general meeting. 

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	22/055

	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 26 September 2022. The Deputy Chair reported Item 22/048 at Item 22/036 should state “Station Bank” and not “Bank Hill”. Mr Jones proposed the minutes should be approved subject to this change. Ms Kelly seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING
	22/056

	Item 22/039 Statement of Accounts 2021/22
The Board noted the external audit was successfully completed on 10 October 2022 and the Statement of Accounts were signed by the Chair and Town Clerk prior to 31 October 2022.

Item 22/048 Data Protection and Security Budget 

The Board noted the Commissioners’ information technology hardware had been ordered.

Item 22/048 Housing and Communities Board Peel Bay Action Group
The Board noted this matter was to be discussed at Agenda Item 6.

Item 22/049 Draft North and West Area Plan 

The Board noted the Commissioners’ additional comments had been submitted.

Item 22/050 Warm Spaces 

Mr Jones reported the group has identified plenty of opportunities for warm spaces in Peel. The next meeting will take place in the next 3 weeks to co-ordinate the availability of these spaces.

Item 22/052 Draft Economic Strategy
The Board noted no feedback had been provided to the Town Clerk and no consultation response was submitted.

Item 22/052 Highway Maintenance Charter
The Board noted the communication seeking the rescheduling of this meeting had been sent to the Department of Infrastructure. The rescheduled date for this meeting is now 10 November 2022.

Item 22/036 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Board noted the contents of the communication dated 27 September 2022 giving the Department of Infrastructure’s assurance they would be providing more public parking adjacent to the boat park. It was noted this parking would replace all the parking spaces lost through the East Quay refurbishment scheme. Mr Wade requested the consideration of chevron parking at the boat park by the Department to increase the number of public parking spaces in this area.

The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners’ condolences and tribute had been sent to the representatives of Peel Beach Mission.

	
	 
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	22/057
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had not yet met in October and their last meeting had taken place on 6 September 2022. The minutes from this meeting would be circulated for inclusion in the Board minutes: At the meeting held on 6 September 2022 the following matters were discussed:

The lead members reviewed the following applications and did not oppose the following developments: 22/0337/B Replacement windows and doors at 14 Stanley Road, Peel; 22/00337/B Replacement windows and doors at Peel Post Office, Douglas Street, Peel; 22/00944/B Replacement roof and windows at 16 Circular Road, Peel (amended drawings); 22/00945/C Change of use to residential and tourism at 14 Lake Lane, Peel; 22/01018/B Replacement roof and windows at Westville, Tynwald Road, Peel; 22/01025/B Extension and roof alterations at 38 Patrick Street, Peel; 21/01084/B Erection of extension at 8 Glenfaba Road, Peel (amended drawings); 22/00999/B Side extension at 4 Raad Bridjeen, Peel; 22/01004/B Extension of access road and change to plot 43 Raad Roagan, Peel; and 22/0805/B Widening of access and replacement of garage with extension at Thie-Ny-Corneil, Peveril Avenue, Peel (amended drawing); 
The lead members after considering the following planning decisions agreed no further action was required:
22/00732/B Approval of extensions at 7 Oak Park, Peel; 22/0815/B Approval for installation of front door at 24 Stanley Road, Peel; 22/00710/B Approval for removal of chimney stack and associated work at Thie Corneil, 8 Close Cubbon, Peel; and 22/00345/B Approval for demolition of garage and construction of extension at 9 Fuchsia Close, Reayrt Ny Keylley, Peel.
The lead members noted that barriers had been placed around 37 Michael Street to prevent the use of the footway. The owner has appointed a structural engineer who is satisfied with the safe condition of the property at present but will conduct a quarterly check. 

The lead members noted that the architect has finished at Reayrt Aalin and are now waiting for the survey to be done. The Government has asked for the D1 report to be completed. The spending has been approved pending reports. One of the lead members reported that a number of residents from Reayrt Aalin had attended the latest surgery to express their concerns about the condition of their windows and front porches. The lead members noted that permission had been granted to take down the trees causing issues between Bluebell Close and Campion Crescent. 
One of the lead members has been approached by Men in Sheds to request when they can start using the garage on Derby Road for light workshop use. The property required an inspection prior to use and an area of floor required replacement near the door after the new underground services are installed.

Item 4 Planning Applications
The Board noted no planning applications required assessment.

Item 5 Planning Decision 
The Board noted no planning decisions required assessment.

Item 6 Housing and Communities Board Meeting
Mr Jones reported the Town Clerk and four Commissioners met representatives of the Housing and Communities Board on 13 October 2022. He advised no other local authorities sent representatives. Mr Jones stated the meeting had been productive and had discussed a number of issues including operational matters. The main issues were periodic rent setting, fix term tenancies, Civica software and rent repointing of properties. The Board’s representatives had advised the Department had previously consulted on these matters before and no feedback was received after the Commissioners’ had responsed. At the meeting there was a frank dialog and the need for regular political involvement of local authorities who own housing stock was reiterated. Mr Jones reported his next meeting with the Department of Infrastructure to mediate the Commissioners’ complaint was scheduled to   take place on 10 November 2022. 

	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	22/058

	Item 9 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee last met on 18 October 2022. The minutes of the previous meeting on 6 September 2022 were approved. At the meeting on 6 September 2022 the following matters were discussed:

The lead members discussed the idea of forming a committee to organise next year’s TT event. The lead members noted that the fireworks would take place on Friday 28 October 2022, with Saturday 29 October 2022 as the contingency.  The lead members discussed the possibility of having a children’s Hop Tuu Naa event including turnip competitions, fancy dress, music and dancing on 29 October 2022.

The lead members discussed dates for the Christmas light switch on and agreed it would take place on Saturday 26 November 2022. The lead members discussed having carol singers, music and dancing before the light switch on took place at 4.15pm. 
Item 8 Peel Golf Club Sponsorship Application
The Board noted the content of the communication from Peel Golf Club Ladies dated 16 September 2022 requesting funding for competition prizes. The Chair proposed the Commissioners should support this application subject to the Lead Member Committee for Events and Commercial Innovation reviewing the costs. This proposal was seconded by the Deputy Chair and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 9 Biosphere Artist

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 11 October 2022 from the Wildlife Trust concerning the painting of artwork on the Market Place toilets. Mr Wade stated the Event and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had discussed implementing street murals in Peel and this could be a good way of progressing this project. The Chair proposed the Commissioners should support this application subject to the Lead Member Committee for Events and Commercial Innovation reviewing the costs and final design. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed.



	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	22/059
	Item 10 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

The Deputy Chair reported a Finance Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee met last on 14 October 2022. The minutes of the previous meeting on 12 September 2022 were approved. At the meeting on 12 September and the following matters were discussed:

The lead members noted that the Technical Officer had spoken to the residents of Rheast Lane regarding the overgrown bushes causing problems in the lane. The majority of residents have cut the hedges back. The lead members noted that weeding in St Peters Church was taking place. The lead members noted that the wall at the Marine Parade end of the promenade was to be painted now the Department have finished its repair works. The lead members noted that some of the hanging baskets had been taken down but as they had been put up later than normal they would be kept up until the end of September. The lead members noted that next year the hanging baskets would be up before practice week. The lead members noted that notices had been put on abandoned vehicles in the recycling area off Mill Road. One vehicle had already been moved and a second would be removed this week. The lead members noted any remaining vehicles would be towed away. The lead members noted that the flag outside the Town Hall had been changed. The lead members requested a larger standard type flag should be ordered for outside the Town Hall. The lead members stated that there was a considerable gap between some of the street lights along Ballatessen Road and Queens Drive. The lead members stated that a few street lights were off around Peel. The Technical Officer reported Manx Utilities check all lighting once a month for faults. The lead members noted the street lights around the campsite are going to be updated. The lead members noted two social housing properties were vacant. The lead members noted that there were 7 voids at the end of the quarter. The lead members noted that considerable fire damage had been caused to the ladies’ toilets in Market Place. This is the second time in a month that vandalism had occurred. The lead members noted that the toilet opening times should be reviewed. The lead members noted the Factory Lane toilets had been getting locked earlier than normal due to complaints from residents about the noise being caused by children’s anti-social behaviour in the evenings. The lead members noted that the Warden will be undertaking fulltime enforcement work now that the campsite is closed for winter. The lead members noted that the loss of 5 or 6 parking spaces along East Quay would cause more parking on the water side. The lead members noted that the gardens at the pumping station were going to be refurbished this winter while work is taking place along the Promenade and Quay. The lead members noted that gully emptying had been done along the Promenade and along Tynwald Road in to Peel. The lead members noted that the plans for the Reayrt Aalin pilot project were done and the survey was getting done on the whole estate. 

The lead members noted the officers’ finance report for the first quarter of the year The lead members noted the campsite income had increased this year. The refuse income was under budget because bills required issuing. The salaries expenditure was down by 6%, no pay award has been agreed yet. The lead members noted that amenity costs and fees and leisure costs were consistent with their budget for this time of year as majority of funding gets spend in the first 6 months of the year. The lead members noted that the recharge and dangerous buildings costs will increase over winter. The lead members noted that public function costs consistent with their budget. The lead members noted that £28,000 had already been spend on a new vehicle. The lead members noted a saving in the finance costs because two loans had matured last year. The lead members noted that the loan amount could possibly increase if any land is purchased. The lead members noted that the accountant and audit costs were to be added to the Town Hall costs figure. The lead members noted that the TV room at the campsite was to be converted in to toilets over the winter but there was no budget set for this work. The lead members noted additional cost would be incurred over this winter preparing wildflower area for next year.

The lead members reviewed and noted the Rating 2nd Supplemental List. 



	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS
	22/060
	Item 11 Charities Appointment of Board as Tructees 
The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners’ administered two Trusts called the Corrin Town Park Trust and the Harry Hill Memorial Trust. Both these Trusts were long standing and only increased each year through the addition of bank interest. The Corrin was set up to provide a Town Park in Peel and the Harry Hill was to provide financial support to the Ward Library. The Town Clerk reported the Charities Regulations 2020 had changed the administrative requirements of these small monetary value Trusts and decisions would need to be made by the Board on their future. The Town Clerk advised all the Commissioners should be nominated as Trustees of these two Trusts to permit their administration. Each Board member signed the relevant documentation to be made Trustees of the Corrin Town Park Trust and the Harry Hill Memorial Trust. The Town Clerk advised this information would be sent to the Charities Commission to permit them to update their records.

Item 12 Marina Silt Disposal and Marina Operations
The Board noted the content of the communications between a Peel resident and the Department of Infrastructure concerning the long term disposal of Peel Marina silt and its impact on the long term operation of Peel Marina. These communicates were dated between 27 June and 24 September 2022. The Town Clerk advised the Interim Director of Harbours Division at the Department of Infrastructure had advised the following prior to this Board meeting:
The current build up of silt in Peel Marina would not result in the Marina’s imminent closure or the closure of berths; 
The next routine removal of silt from the Marina is scheduled take place in approximately eighteen months’ time (end of 2023/early 2024); 
The Department are still developing their plans to remove silt from/prevent silt build up in the Marina and for the required removal of silt from the temporary storage lagoon in Peel by March 2024. Nothing at this stage has been ruled out and all options discussed in 2019 could be developed as a solution; and 

Further information would be provided to the Commissioners once the suitable options are developed.

The Town Clerk reported the removal of the dewatered silt in the lagoon behind the Commissioners’ yard is required within 5 years of the approval dated March 2019 for the temporary silt dewatering lagoon (PA18/01293/B). The Town Clerk advised this appears to be consistent with the Department’s oral statement concerning the next programmed silt removal works from the Marina. The Town Clerk noted the statements in the Peel resident’s communications relate to the Rockmount Lagoon and not the lagoon in Peel. 

Mr Jones stated similar assurances were given by the Department to German Parish Commissioners concerning the decommissioning of the Rockmount Lagoon and this has not resulted in a permanent solution for the removal and disposal of silt from Peel Marina. Mr Wade requested the Commissioners should obtain information on the total gross value of Peel Marina harbour fees which could be collected, the actual gross value of Marina harbour fees being collected and the values of any discounts being given if moorings are compromised to determine if the timescales being given represent the actual position. 

The Chair asked the Town Clerk to report the information provided to the Commissioners to the Peel resident.

Item 13 Deputy Chair Motion
The Deputy Chair asked the Board to consider the work required to fully repair the Reayrt Aalin estate properties and install solar panels etc. should be progressed as soon as possible, with all approvals in place and borrowing applied for so all work is carried out on all properties in the next financial year. So making the job cost effective and therefore making savings. The Deputy Chair stated as landlords the Commissioners must provide a standard of housing reasonable for habitation by tenants. The tenants are paying their rents for maintenance works and these properties need to be fuel efficient. The Deputy Chair stated this work should have already been done when the cost of borrowing was low. Mr Jones stated this is a large refurbishment project and not maintenance works. Projects of this nature take time to plan and get the approvals which sit outside the Commissioners control. Mr Crompton stated no amount of motions will get this work done faster than the programme already provided to the tenants. Mr Crompton stated a significant risk in addition to obtaining the approvals will be procuring the services of suitable contractors to undertake this work for the foreseeable future. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners had appointed a project team to oversee this work and the timetable had been provided recently to tenants in a letter. The allocation of funding to coincide with this timetable had been agreed in principal with the Department of Infrastructure to deliver this project. Unfortunately, many of the factors are outside the Commissioners’ control and statutory approvals are required to permit the project to progress and to secure the long term borrowing to fund the project. The Town Clerk advised the properties were in a suitable condition for habitation. The Town Clerk recommended the Board should invite the project team to their Board meetings at regular intervals to ensure approvals are obtained in a timely fashion and the project is proceeding to the timescales given by the project team to the tenants and the Commissioners. In the absence of a Commissioner who would second the Deputy Chair’s motion Mr Jones proposed the Town Clerk’s recommendation should be taken forward. This proposal was seconded by Mr Crompton and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 14 Street Lighting Timings
The Deputy Chair proposed the hours of nighttime illumination of Peel’s street lighting should be reviewed to reduce the costs, reduce electricity consumption and to comply with climate change regulations. The Deputy Chair proposed the Board should receive a report evaluating all the available options to ascertain what savings could be achieved through reducing the street lighting timings and what likely impact a reduction in the hours of illumination would have. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed.



	
	
	

	ITEM 15 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	22/061
	The Deputy Chair asked the Town Warden to visit Albany Road to ensure dog mess was being collected on the dark nights.

Mr Jones advised the Commissioners’ 11 November Remembrance service would take place on Peel Hill at 11am. The Cathedral Service would take place at 3pm on 13 November 2022 after the parade starting in Market Place at 2:30pm.

No any other business items were raised by the Board
The meeting ended at 8:12pm
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